
First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, April 18, 2021

Zoom platform
In attendance:  George Banziger, Mike Bailey, Adeline Bailey, Rebecca Phillips, Vic Elam, Jim Grecni, Debra Miller, Maggie Meyer, Ginnie McNeil, Cindy Taylor, Chris and Kelcey Jacobs, and Dawn Hewitt, co-chair. 
Dawn called the meeting to order at 12:34 p.m. 
Minutes of the March meeting were approved.
Dawn announced that the GSC co-chair position remains open. Debra Miller and Jim Grecni volunteered to take on the co-chair position, stipulating that they would not be here in person during some months of the coming year, but would be willing to take on co-chair responsibilities when they are available. The committee approved their appointment, with thanks.
On behalf of the committee, Dawn thanked Rebecca Phillips and others for creating today's Earth Day worship service. Rebecca led the coordination of the service, with contributions via video from George Banziger (worm farming) Annie Warmke (being a flexitarian), and Dawn (plastic usage control). Thanks also went to Ralph Olander for his work in assembling the overall video. 
DuPont Grant Pollinator Habitat Project: Update from Rebecca Phillips
Since the invasive plants are not completely killed off, the solarization plastic will remain in place during the summer. Andrew Clovis will finalize the planting plan soon, which will include native shrub accents as well as flowering plants attractive to pollinators. Some of the rescued plants will be put back, probably in the areas where the plastic was removed to keep other non-native plants. The city will provide access to water. Rebecca's report is included at the end of these minutes.
DuPont Grant Solar Charging Bench Project: Update from Rebecca Phillips
The previously scheduled April 13th meeting with the city was cancelled. Since the charging station bench is now part of the city's plans for developing a new park in the area behind the Armory, a new committee structure is planned in order to gain input from a wide variety of stakeholders. Pickering associates Nick Arnold and Spencer Kimball, the contracted planner for developing the new park, are putting together the committee. Rebecca has been asked to participate. No dates have been announced for the new committee to meet. Rebecca's report is included at the end of these minutes. 
Vic Elam suggested that the Bike Marietta bike rack installation initiative might offer a future  opportunity for adding solar charging devices for e-bikes to the city's plans. Cindy Taylor asked about requirements for reporting to DuPont about expenditures of the grant money. Dawn said that a report will be sent after the programs are finished. Adeline Bailey mentioned involving volunteers from DuPont in the programs and adding signage identifying their support for the projects.
Marietta Earth Day 2021 has been modified to fit with pandemic protocols. Events will be spread throughout the month of April and mostly outdoors. GSC will not exhibit this year, but several GSC folks will participate representing other groups, and others will be leading activities at other times. On the 24th, both CCL (George Banziger) and MOVCA (Adeline and Mike Bailey) will table at the Armory from 10:00 a.m. - 1:00 p.m. Dawn will conduct a Bird Walk at 8:00 a.m. Roger Kalter will lead a Bike Ride at 1:00 p.m.
Citizens Climate Lobby update  The group will meet on Zoom tomorrow, Monday, April 19, at 7:00 p.m. Topics on the agenda include the recent meeting with Rep. Johnson's aide, Sam Hattrup and a carbon dividend act, HR2307, that has been introduced in Congress.

MOVCA Update
Adeline said the group plans to participate in an Earth Day event at WVUP and the Marietta Earth Day tabling at the Armory. Also during April, MOVCA is participating in a free online film screening of "Kiss the Ground" viewed anytime until April 26th and a webinar about the film and solutions to food justice and climate justice on April 21st at 2:00 p.m., all offered through Interfaith Power and Light. All viewers must register with IPL. Register here: KTG Once you register you will receive a link-to-view for three different versions—the full-length film (84 minutes), a grower version (45 minutes), and an educational version for schools (45 minutes.) When you register to view the film, you will also receive the Zoom link to join the webinar.
On April 25th at 7:30 p.m. - WEATHER PERMITTING - MOVCA will co-sponsor with GSC a free screening of "Kiss the Ground" in the FUUSM courtyard, following COVID protocols for spacing and masks. Then on April 29th, 7:00 - 9:00 p.m.. MOVCA will offer a panel discussion on aspects of soil health and regenerative agriculture on Zoom, link to be announced soon.
Cindy mentioned the ongoing student essay contest sponsored by MOVCA, organized and guided by the group's new special programs coordinator, Angie Iafrate. A contest web page with contest information and climate crisis information has been published: ecsparkmov.org.   
FaCT Ohio Health Project- FaCT 

Ginnie O'Neil said that after reading George Banziger's testimony and reports on injection wells in Washington County, FACT is interested in taking advantage of civic momentum and individual involvement by focusing on the problems in Washington County, perhaps through an "Adopt-a-Well" program. George asked that FACT hold off on initiating any programs until the testimony has gone to the EPA, after which there will be support for a large press push. Dawn suggested more of a general education program, introducing the use of Frack Tracker to show the location of injection wells in the county, and explaining the health hazards they pose. Ginnie agreed to that approach and suggested trying to initiate the program through social media by July.  advised being sure to make the distinction between injection wells and production wells.
Injection Wells update
George submitted a written report on his testimony and other information about injection wells. The report is included at the end of these minutes.
The meeting was adjourned at 1:34 p.m.
Next meeting: May 16, 2021 (probably on Zoom at 12:30 p.m.) 

Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Addendum
Rebecca Phillips - DuPont grant projects reports
Solar Charging Bench
After much discussion, the city has chosen the all-in-one charging bench design from Engo, discovered and initially suggested by Mike Chisholm, rather than retrofitting existing traditional-look benches with solar. The bench is to be incorporated into the redesign of the area behind the Armory, now to be called Lock One Park. Pickering's Spencer Kimball is the chosen designer. Nick Arnold of Pickering is setting up a stakeholders advisory committee to give input into the plan; the group will include representatives from the city administration, Marietta Main Street, Marietta College, Marietta Harbor, Rotary, and citizens. I have been asked to serve on the committee but do not yet know all the others involved.

Harmar Riverbank Project

Jim Grecni and Roger Kalter devised a plan to keep the solarization plastic in place, which seems to be working. Kudos to them and to George, who helped complete the securing of the site. Because we received approval for the project relatively late in the fall, the solarization process is not complete, so the decision has been made to leave most of the plastic in place through the summer and let the bank continue to cook. The neighbors across the street have been included in the discussion and have not objected.


Andrew Clovis is finalizing the design for the area. Because it is so large, the design will include several native shrubs as focal points. The initial planting of forbs will be in the areas already uncovered. Weather permitting, the planting of those spots will be in early May. Given that Marietta College is not in session and we could use some strong youngish backs, I would like to put out a call for volunteers on the church plant sale page if the committee approves.


And some very good news: the city is providing water to the site. Once we have a planting date, I will get details about the spigot, which has not yet been installed, though the water main is there. We will not have a hose on site, so whoever is watering will need to take one with them.

Other good things happening

A Harmar neighborhood volunteer is in the process of eradicating invasives from the steep slope behind Harmar School, in the area that once held a land lab. He currently has daffodils, daylilies, and irises for part of the space but is open to native species. It is a big area, so if you have plants in need of homes, I can put you in contact with him. 


A volunteer with the Harmar Bridge Company approached me regarding ideas for the space between the old railroad cars and the retaining wall over the Maple Street sidewalk. There is interest in creating a shrub border of native species in that space and looking at possibilities for other spots in that general area. Donors have pledged money, and Geoff Schenkel has been charged with creating a planning committee, on which I have been asked to serve. If this project comes to fruition, there will be a sweep of pollinator-friendly plantings from 509 Fort Street to the beginning of the Maple Street business district.

Submitted by Rebecca Phillips, April 2021

George Banziger reports

Testimonies on Oversight of Class II Injection Wells in Ohio

Summary
Organization behind this effort: Buckeye Environmental Network, BEN, (Teresa Mills & Roxanne Groff)
Purpose: To convince the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency to revoke the primacy of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources, Division of Oil & Gas Resource Management, to authorize permits  and monitor Class II injection wells, which place waste from hydraulic fracturing (“fracking”), originating from Ohio, Pennsylvania, and West Virginia, into the ground (in 247 injection wells, most of which are located in eastern Ohio). 
Meeting to Address this Purpose: On April 10 the BEN organized a (Zoom) meeting to offer the opportunity of several people (around 15) to offer (recorded & written) testimony on their concerns about injection wells and their interest in revoking the primacy of ODNR for these wells. The US EPA has previously deemed ODNR as a legitimate authority to permit and monitor these injection wells. Besides those offering testimony, there were other interested persons participating in the meeting from Ohio, Idaho, and Michigan. The recorded Zoom meeting and written testimonies will be sent to Region V, US EPA by Mills and Groff. There were no representatives from US EPA at the meeting. When the testimonials and recording have been sent to US EPA, BEN will issue a press release (any contact with media about this meeting  until that point is discouraged).
Summary of Points Made During Testimonials: I was the first to offer a testimonial. It is included in a separate attachment.


-From Lake County – There was series of earthquakes in the Youngstown in 2011 most likely due to an injection well that was drilled too deeply; ODNR has a conflict of interest in its mission, i.e.. to promote the oil& gas industry in Ohio and at the same time monitor the injection wells; ODNR does not require remediation on accidents, does not administer penalties, fines, or revocation of permits for accidents like spills and earthquakes.

-From Coshocton County – Overflow of well in the county; brine (from injection wells) is spread on county roads for snow/ice control in the winter and for dust control in the summer (this happens in many counties in the state including ours).

-From Portage County – At a public hearing on injection wells ODNR had arranged armed guards to be present and restricted people from expressing their objections to a proposed injection well in that county.

-From Mahoning County – Earthquakes in 2011; fracking waste present in the Mahoning River, and waste detected in drinking water; also $24 million damage to Niles Reservoir created by fracking waste.

-From Trumbull County – Township trustee reported a leak in an injection well pond affected well water in 2015; no liner in the injection well pad; wildlife died, no fines for owner of well.

-Michelle Garman, a resident of the county reported that she lives adjacent to Copper Ridge injection well that is owned by KDA. In 2015 there was a spill at this site that she reported to ODNR, which she said was unresponsive to her concerns; she said that there is constant truck traffic (mainly from Pennsylvania) outside her home, and the most truck traffic is from 5 pm to 5 am.

From Columbus area – ODNR is ignoring the geology involved in injection wells—earthquakes are caused by fracking waste draining into fractured rocks.

-From Lake County, Leroy Township – Testifier lives one mile from injection well; well is 1,000 feet from wildlife refuge; township water has been contaminated by well waste.

-Cuyahoga County (Ted Auch, organizer of Frack Tracker) – Pennsylvania and West Virginia  have very strict  limits on injection wells—that’s why fracking waste form those states is coming to Ohio; ODNR does not have enough inspectors to deal with the wells they should monitor; brine waste and natural gas extraction have increased in the time since ODNR was given primacy.

-From Athens County – Lenny Eliason, County Commissioner, expressed his view that ODNR is under-funded for this purpose and issues permits too quickly.

George Banziger
April 14, 2021
Testimony to U.S. E.P.A. re: Injection Wells –April 10, 2021

Dr. George Banziger
I’m Dr. George Banziger. I am a resident of Marietta, which is located in Washington County, Ohio. I have many questions about Class II injection wells, which I think have not been adequately addressed by the Ohio Department of Natural Resources, Oil & Gas Resource Management. In 2019 Washington County had the second highest figure of injection well activity in the state at 8.1 million barrels of brine waste, 68% of which was from out-of-state (PA & WV) sources. Our county has the highest number of wells in the state. In 2011 there were 1.9 million barrels of brine waste injected in our county. Washington County is one of 22 counties in the officially designated Appalachian region, where the vast majority of injection wells is located. This leads to my first question: If there are deleterious effects of injection wells in this region, wouldn’t this constitute a disproportionate impact and involve an issue of environmental justice?

I am aware that injection wells have cement casings and annulus controls and that they are customarily drilled to a depth of approximately 3,000 feet while aquifers, from which drinking water is obtained normally are drilled at 200-300 feet. This means that, if properly done, injection wells should not pose any risk to aquifers or surface water. The key word in this conclusion is “properly.” Spills. leaks, discharges and other potentially harmful events are not uncommon at injection well sites. 

On November 9, 2020 I contacted Adam Schroeder of ODNR and, under the “public record request” practice, I asked for reports on the Class II injection wells in Washington County and posed some procedural and technical questions. In a timely response Mr. Schroeder answered my questions and provided me with 23 violation reports, 26 compliance reports, and 1,155 inspection reports. I reviewed all these reports.   On November 15 I sent Mr. Schroeder some follow-up questions about the compliance and violation reports. He responded to some of these questions but not all. On November 29 I sent these questions to Ms. Mary Mertz, Director of ODNR, who sent them directly to Mr. Schroeder without responding to their substance.  These questions had to do with specific reports on injection wells in the county, where spills or related violations were reported, what action was taken, and whether follow-up was made. On December 9 I sent Mr. Schroeder a list of over 25 questions from inspection reports, which I grouped into the following categories:  Redbird #4 injection well (aka #24), where numerous problems were cited, spills & leaks, conditions of wells at inspection, issues related to the recently approved barge offload facility in Marietta (owner Deep Rock), ownership of wells, and roads and transport to wells.  I have not yet received responses to any of these questions, several of which relate to spills and leaks (at dykes and other places), which may have flowed into aquifers, streams, and rivers.

On February 5, 2021 I sent another message to Mr. Schroeder, asking him to please respond to the questions I posed on December 9 regarding inspection reports and to respond to some immediate questions I had about a reported spill on January 20, 2021 at a Deep Rock injection well facility near Marietta. One of my questions about this spill was whether there is any evidence that brine waste from this spill entered streams and the Ohio River. At this date I have not yet received any response to these questions. Neither have there been any public hearings on injection wells in this county regarding spills at these wells, what follow-up and enforcement actions ODNR has taken, and how such spills can be reduced or eliminated in the future.

I have written to State Senator Frank Hoagland (who represents Washington County) about my questions. His office contacted ODNR, which responded in a message merely identifying their standard procedures. I also contacted State Representative Don Jones (who represents the part of Washington County where I reside), and have received no response. 

As a concerned resident of Washington County and one who has reviewed the numerous reports of Class II injection wells in the county, it is my observation that ODNR does not have the human or physical resources to conduct a complete regimen of inspection (which they are supposed to do every 11-13 weeks), follow-up and enforcement required of these facilities which pose environmental and health risks to the county and indeed to the entire state. Until ODNR answers these numerous questions, it my recommendation that all activity at injection wells be halted—or at the very least no additional permits for Class II injection wells be approved.

For further information about the health and environmental risks of hydraulic fracturing and the significant amount of brine waste that results from this process, I refer you to a significant national (and indeed international) review study of all health and environmental aspects of hydraulic fracturing by the Concerned Health Professionals of New York: Concerned Health Professionals of New York, & Physicians for Social Responsibility. (2020, December). Compendium of scientific, medical, and media findings demonstrating risks and harms of fracking (unconventional gas and oil extraction) (7th ed.).  http://concernedhealthny.org/compendium/.   One of the “emerging trends” noted in this report is that fracking waste threatens drinking water in the form of spills, discharges into rivers, underground migration of chemicals, and water depletion. 

I have also attached a copy of my questions on the 1,155 inspection reports that I reviewed. 

An additional document attached is a report by Dr. R. Pokladnik (July 14, 2020), in which she  raised several questions about fracking waste including:  Can spills at injection wells be detected by public water facilities? Can these facilities test for radionuclides (present in much of brine waste)? Who is responsible if a spill occurs? Who will cover clean-up costs for spills?
There are as many questions about Class II injection wells as they are wells in Ohio—and dearth of answers.

